
 
 

March 18, 2025 
 
Dear Vermont Legislators, 
 
We continue to be honored by the opportunity to work with you to ensure more Vermont students 
have opportunities to participate in Career Technical Education as part of their high school 
experience.  As we re-think public education in Vermont, we have a once-in-a-generation chance 
to strengthen students’ pathways toward high-wage, high-skill, high-demand careers. If we do 
this well, we can also strengthen Vermont, by creating authentic choices for young people who 
might then want to stay, and make a life for themselves, here in Vermont. 
 
However, we have concerns about proceeding with a single CTE district without understanding 
the overall transformation of education in Vermont. We are inextricably connected to the broader 
system, and it’s difficult to predict the impacts of a change to CTE without considering the 
system as a whole. Every CTE center in Vermont exists on a host campus, and the relationships 
between centers and host districts vary almost as much as the graduation requirements across the 
state. 
 
VACTED Recommendations:  

●​ Provide funding modeling based on the current structure compared with any other 
district modeling being proposed. This will provide us with the information we need to 
make an informed decision 

●​ In an attempt to have one tuition rate for all CTE centers, some centers will experience 
funding cuts.  If CTE centers will lose funding in the chosen model, design a gradual, 
multi-year progression to the new funding model, or ensure these CTE centers are 
grandfathered in at their current per-student formulas. For FY 26 we ask that the base 
rate, which dropped by 3%, be level funded for the upcoming fiscal year. 

●​ Students cannot learn industry-ready skills unless they are taught in industry-aligned 
workspaces and on current industry equipment. Establish an annual budget, and 
revenue stream, for equipment purchase and refresh, and a construction budget for 
purpose-built CTE center construction and renovation.  

●​ As statewide graduation requirements are implemented, ensure CTE is 
included as either a stand-alone requirement for all students or as an acceptable 
substitute for other required graduation requirements. CTE should not be an 
afterthought as students plan their high school careers, and should not be 
considered an elective.  

●​ Ensure CTE courses are taught by licensed CTE instructors. It is critical that 
students exploring careers are taught by technical experts in the field, and that 
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all industry safety protocols and expectations are affirmed throughout 
instruction.  

●​ Establish a statewide calendar, with common vacation days, common holidays, 
common professional development days, and common half-days (if needed).  

●​ Where CTE centers share students with other high schools, and require aligned 
daily class schedules (same period times, same alternating schedules, etc.) to 
ensure students can easily move between institutions.  

●​ Establish state-wide graduation requirements, which include CTE. 
●​ Establish non-negotiable CTE embedded credits/proficiencies through either a 

new workgroup or through updating the current language in Rule 2370. 
●​ Establish a CTE teacher pay scale that recognizes industry experience and 

training, instead of formal college degrees.  
●​ Establish a teacher preparation program that can be accomplished, with any 

level of incoming academic preparation, in two school years or less. Ensure the 
program requirements are limited to what a reasonable person, working full 
time in a new career, and with a family, can meet. Ensure programming is paid 
in full for all CTE instructors. 

●​ Funding for any additional AOE staffing must be funded from a separate 
funding stream other than CTE centers’ funding. Funding for this staffing 
should not reduce, or come out of, the foundation formula for CTE nor should 
it reduce any of our grant funding. 

●​ We agree that CTE exploration in middle school is essential to ensuring 
Flexible Pathways for students and increasing nontraditional students entering 
needed industry. As these would be new programs in the Vermont public 
education landscape, they would need new, dedicated funding streams, and 
new, dedicated staff, which would be in addition to the established foundation 
formula and staffing for high school CTE, and adult education programs.   

●​ CTE is inextricably linked to the entire public education system of Vermont.  
Without understanding the shifts that may occur in regular education, 
VACTED cannot determine whether being part of newly formed districts or 
becoming a single CTE District would best serve students.  We recommend no 
decisions regarding CTE be made without a full understanding of the changes 
to the overall system. 

Our state's CTE system graduates are becoming increasingly vital as career opportunities expand 
across the pathways we serve. The recommendations outlined in this letter are based on over a 
decade of studies, white papers, and testimonies aimed at enhancing the impact of Vermont’s 
Career and Technical Education at a crucial time. It is our priority to enhance student access to 
Career and Technical Education and we are committed to doing so in a manner that maintains 
the identity of Vermont CTE. 
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Respectfully,  

​ ​ ​ ​  
Jody Emerson​​ ​ ​ ​ ​ Scott Farr 
Central Vermont Career Center​ ​ ​ River Valley Technical Center 
VACTED President​ ​ ​ ​ ​ VACTED Past President 

​ ​ ​  
Erik Remmers​​ ​ ​ ​ ​ Erika Schneider 
Green Mountain Tech. & Career Center​ ​ Hartford Area Career and Tech. Center 
VACTED Vice President​ ​ ​ ​ VACTED Secretary 
 
 

 
Nika Oakes 
Randolph Technical Career Center 
VACTED Treasurer  
 
 
cc: ​ Ruth Durkee, State Director of Career Technical Education 

Zoe Saunders, Interim Secretary of Education 
 
 
 
 
 
 


